AMERICAN RED CROSS 

Standards for Emergency Shelter and Evacuation Centers

	For quick reference, an Evacuation Center could be thought of as an Emergency Shelter without beds.   

	Emergency evacuation is the immediate and urgent movement of people away from the threat or actual occurrence of a hazard. Examples range from the small-scale evacuation of a building due to a storm or fire to the large-scale evacuation of a district because of a flood, bombardment, or approaching weather system. Emergency evacuations may be temporary and last for only a few hours and simply require the use of a safe facility with basic accommodations such as protection from the elements, power, food, water and sanitation.  In the case of the Sleepy Hollow Fire Protection District (SHFPD), a fire may be threatening a small portion of the valley and residents of that area could be evacuated to a centralized, fully-equipped, turnkey emergency center as designed in the Sleepy Hollow Clubhouse Rebuild Project (the Clubhouse Project).   The fire might be controlled within a short period of time and residents could return to their homes from the evacuation center.  

	An emergency shelter is a place for people to live temporarily when they cannot live in their previous residence, similar to homeless shelters. The main difference is that an emergency shelter typically specializes in people fleeing a specific type of situation, such as natural or man-made disasters. A minor difference is that people staying in emergency shelters are more likely to stay all day, except for work, school, or errands, while homeless shelters usually expect people to stay elsewhere during the day, returning only to sleep or eat. Red Cross emergency shelters provide meals, basic sleeping accommodations, facilities for basic hygiene, basic medical and psychological care, and sometimes facilitate support groups.

	The Red Cross typically enters into pre-disaster written agreements with organizations that want to make their facilities available as emergency shelters, assuming such facilities meet Red Cross standards. The Red Cross will provide free on- site shelter training for the members of such organizations. In return, the organizations agree to work with Red Cross to manage Red Cross-supported shelters in compliance with Red Cross standards. Evacuation Centers and Emergency Shelters have similar policies and procedures for registration, feeding, safety, medical and psychological care, case management, etc.

	It is the intention of the SHFPD to work with the Sleepy Hollow Homes Association (SHHA) to enter into a pre-disaster agreement with the Red Cross, work with both groups to provide shelter training and regular exercises for interested District volunteers, and provide the support necessary to ensure that a rebuilt Sleepy Hollow Clubhouse-based emergency shelter meets all Red Cross standards.

	The Marin County Red Cross will be conducting a shelter exercise at the Fairfax Pavilion on Saturday October 18, 2014 for those interested in seeing a shelter in action.

For more information on the Red Cross, its shelter and mass care policies and procedures, shelter training, or to volunteer, please contact:
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Marin County Red Cross
712 Fifth Ave., San Rafael, CA 94901	
(415) 721-2365

